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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, June 25, 2013, at 1:30 p.m. in the Capitol Annex Building, 1051 North Third Street, Conference Room 400, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Mark Rees
Mr. Mike Tarpley

Dr. David Kelley

Dr. Chip McGimsey

Mr. Ray Berthelot
Dr. George Riser

Dr. Ryan Gray

Mr. Ed Britton

Ms. Missy Graves

Members Absent:


Dr. Jack Irion


Dr. Heather McKillop
Others Present:


Ms. Nancy Hawkins

Ms. Sherry Wagener

Ms. Billie Jones

Mr. Jeff Girard
Dr. Rob Mann

Dr. David Palmer

Dr. Diana Greenlee
Ms. Rachel Watson

Welcome & Introductions

Dr. George Riser called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.  

Everyone at the meeting introduced themselves.

The first order of business was the approval of the minutes from the Commission Meeting held March 12, 2013.  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Ms. Missy Graves and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to accept the minutes of the March 12, 2013, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Dr. McGimsey announced two personnel changes within the Division of Archaeology.  Ms. Cheraki Williams, who had served as Archaeological Site File Manager for nine years resigned in early June to take a position with FEMA.  And in early April, Joel Zovar joined the Division to spend the next 2.5 years developing a public website highlighting Louisiana archaeology.  This effort is being funded as part of an alternative mitigation agreement with FEMA and GOHSEP (Governor’s Office of Homeland Security and Preparedness).
Old Business

Poverty Point World Heritage Nomination Update
Dr. Greenlee stated that the dossier of information containing the World Heritage nomination and supporting documentation was submitted to the World Heritage Committee by the US Department of State in January 2013.  During the spring, Dr. Greenlee and Ms. Hawkins prepared an English/French language brochure for distribution at the 2013 World Heritage meeting in Laos.  Later this summer or early fall, the International Committee on Monuments and Sites (ICOMOS) will schedule the visit of an international evaluator to visit the site and provide an independent assessment of the site for the World Heritage Committee.  It is anticipated this visit will occur in September 2013 and much of the WHS effort here in Louisiana for the next few months will be focused on facilitating that visit.
Dr. Riser noted that a group had been formed in Monroe, the Advocates for Poverty Point (APP) and has been incorporated as a 501c(3) organization.  Last week, a fund-raising golf tournament was held at the Black Bear golf course in Delhi, La.  Dr. Greenlee indicated that $10,000-12,000 was raised.  She also noted the group is actively soliciting members and encouraged all those attending to join.  The golf tournament was on Wednesday and on Thursday, the Lieutenant Governor held a meeting at the site with local government and tourism leaders to begin developing a regional tourism plan to take advantage of Poverty Point being listed as a World Heritage Site.  Dr. Riser indicated that he thought the meeting was evidence of the phenomenal support the site enjoyed, as was also evidenced by a supportive editorial in the Monroe newspaper.  

Regional Program Update

Ms. Hawkins gave an update on the status of the Regional Archaeology Program.  The Division has received significant cuts in state funding over the last five years, and today the level of state funding is only sufficient to support two staff people and provide for purchase of supplies, etc.  Initially, state funding supported the Regional and Station programs and today there are not the funds to provide that support.  As a result, the Division has to change the Regional program, and so this will be the last Antiquities Commission meeting for Dr. David Palmer, who has served as Southwest Regional Archaeologist for the last five years, Ms. Fran Hamilton, who has served as interim Northeast Regional archaeologist for the last two years, and Dr. Rob Mann, who has served as Southeast Regional archaeologist for the last ten years.  By the end of July, only Jeff Girard as Northwest Regional archaeologist will remain as the other programs will be shut down.  The Division will try to cover the other three regions as best it can now that the southeast, southwest and northeast positions are gone.
Dr. Rees asked about the future.  Ms. Hawkins noted that the Regional programs had recently been supported with federal Historic Preservation Funds (HPF).  Initially, the HPF money had been used for competitive grants and then was shifted to support the regional programs through grants to the various universities.  It is not possible to go back to the competitive grant process due to the lack of HPF funds available for that use.  Nor will it be possible for Mr. Girard to cover the entire state.  Ms. Hawkins noted that it may be necessary for the Division to ask academic and private archaeologists to respond to agency and public requests, as was once done before the regional program was initiated.

Dr. Rees noted that it was still worth considering the shared funding arrangement that Louisiana State University had developed for Dr. Mann and the Southeast Regional position, and whether this arrangement could be developed at another university.  He recommended that these arrangements be pursued over the course of the next year in hopes that something could be worked out at one or more universities.  Ms. Hawkins replied that current funding levels do not allow the Division to consider any grant funding at this time, despite obvious university support, but if funding should increase in the future, something like this could be considered.  Dr. McGimsey noted that while the Legislature did not reduce the Division’s budget any for FY 2013/2014, neither did they increase it.  Nearly all of the HPF funding that the Division receives is being used to support internal staff and is not available for outside grants.  He is concerned about how the Division will respond to public requests, which have already started to arrive, for people to come record sites and cemeteries.  Someone asked a question about initiating something like the Texas Archaeological Stewardship program as one possible response avenue for public requests.  Dr. Kelley noted that many of the Texas stewards have many years of experience, and that they are not asked to make decisions for the Texas Historical Commission (THC), but rather to gather information and provide that to the THC for the latter to make a decision.  They can conduct limited investigations and have access to the site information, and can cover the state more widely than the THC archaeologists can.  Dr. McGimsey indicated this is an interesting idea, perhaps as site stewards, and that might be helpful for some sites.  The two big challenges are 1) identifying the right people, and 2) getting them trained.  It will be hard for the Division to take on those tasks, and perhaps the La. Archaeological Society could take that on.  He indicated that Division simply didn’t have the time and staff to take this on.  In the days before the Regional program, the Division would farm these questions out to the academic and contract archaeologists and ask them to respond, but there were more academic archaeologists around the state than there are now.  Dr. Riser asked about the Arkansas program.  Dr. McGimsey replied that the Survey is entirely state funded and is a separate state agency with its own budget.  It is a line item in the state budget.  Dr. Riser asked if this could ever be enacted in Louisiana.  The Survey is tied into the University of Arkansas system, unlike the Division which is buried within state government.   Dr. Riser also asked about what kind of system Mississippi has.  Dr. Kelley indicated they do not have anything like the Regional or Survey programs, although they do have some individuals who can be available to respond to specific situations.  All of states around Louisiana have different programs and different from Louisiana.  Dr. Riser asked if there were any other states with models that we might consider; with no funding available, it would difficult to implement anything.  Dr. Riser asked if there were any other budgetary news that needed to be shared with the Commission.  Dr. McGimsey simply noted that the Division did not receive any new cuts but neither did it get any funding increase.  Dr. Rees asked about the status of the Station archaeology program.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that they are committed to supporting the Poverty Point station program due to the World Heritage nomination and are using federal HPF funds to do so.  He noted that the Station program was originally state supported, and should be since it benefits the state directly, but the state funds are not available and thus the HPF money has to be used.  Dr. Rees asked if that position could be used to cover the northeastern region of the state.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that for the time being, the demands of the World Heritage process do not permit Dr. Greenlee to pursue activities outside of that site.  
New Business

Permit Request – Madame John’s Legacy

Dr. Gray stated that this project began when he was contacted by the Tulane University Master’s program in Preservation Resource Issues. They are involved in conservation and preservation study at Madame John’s Legacy (MJL).  MJL is having a problem with salts efflorescing out of the brick on the ground floor, and came up the idea of examining the problem, in part, by exposing bricks below ground to assess the extent of the problem in those areas.  They would test the soil, and install soil moisture monitors to provide long-term data.  Following discussions with the Tulane staff, Greg Lambousy of the Office of State Museums, and the State Historic Preservation Office, it was decided to conduct limited archaeological investigations in three areas ahead of the planned ground disturbance associated with the salt testing.  He will excavate two 1x1 m units along the walls and one in the center of one room.  They will likely provide limited information due to the disturbance associated with the original wall construction, but the potential for buried deposits associated with one of the earlier buildings on the lot is present.  The small sample has limited research potential but in combination with the results of prior investigations at MJL, those of Dr. Shannon Dawdy and Dr. Richard Shenkel, there is an opportunity to provide new information about MJL and the earlier deposits on site.  This project will be undertaken in August hopefully.  The fieldwork will be undertaken with experienced volunteers and the Tulane students will help process the materials.  

Dr. Riser asked for questions and asked for clarification of the test unit locations; Dr. Gray provided more information on where the units will be located and referred members to the map in the proposal.  Dr. Rees asked if the excavators will be students from Tulane or University of New Orleans (UNO).  Dr. Gray replied that he anticipated using some of the UNO field school students, volunteers from Earth Search Inc., and several Tulane Master’s students.    
It was noted that Dr. Gray, as a Commission member, should abstain from a vote on this research proposal.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Dr. Mark Rees and seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot, to approve the research proposal for limited test excavations at Madame John’s Legacy.  The motion carried unanimously.


Update - Southwest Regional Archaeologist.
Dr. David Palmer gave an update on his activities during the 2012/2013 grant year.

Dr. Palmer conducted three survey projects during this past year.  The first was a testing project at Swayze Lake Mound (16SL9).  The site was recorded some years ago as a small mound in a dense second-growth forest.  A digital map was made and a series of shovel-tests and auger tests and a single 1x1 m unit were excavated at the site.  The test unit was excavated to ca. 130 cm bs and exposed very evident basket loading within the mound overlying the pre-mound buried A horizon.  There is a thin lense of laminated sediment at the very base of the mound.  Limited artifacts were recovered from the mound and all are Coles Creek in age.  Some diffuse charcoal was recovered from the buried A, and an AMS date from Beta Analytic returned an age of 1020-1260 AD (2-sigma range).  This site and mound appears to have been built very late in the Coles Creek period; the shovel tests produced mostly Coles Creek material with a few Plaquemine sherds.
While they were working at the site, a parish road crew was working on the nearby parish road and impacted part of the site midden exposed in the road cut.  Additional artifacts were collected from this disturbed part of the site.  Dr. Rees asked for clarification that the radiometric sample was collected from below the mound; Dr. Palmer stated that it came from the buried A horizon beneath the mound fill.

The second site Dr. Palmer investigated was the Lutzenberger Iron Foundry (16IB99) on the bank of Bayou Teche near downtown New Iberia. It was in operation from 1871 to the 1940s and manufactured iron parts for steamboats, lumber mills and sugar mills.  It utilized pig iron for its manufactory.

Dr Palmer excavated a series of shovel tests and a single 1x1 m test unit.  Outside the building, the shovel tests produced a lot of miscellaneous iron items, iron parts, and coal clinkers.  The test unit was placed near one of the doorways opening out onto the Bayou Teche and near the rear boiler and coal storage shed.  Dr. Palmer also noted some historic photographs illustrating the foundry and related buildings, including the pattern shop, and some of the original wooden patterns for mill parts are still preserved in the original building.  The test unit profile identified the original builders trench, with a thick coal lense overlying a prepared floor made of brick bats.  Recovered artifacts included mostly industrial artifacts and provided interesting information concerning industrial archaeology.  The foundry building was placed on the National Register in 1998.
The Marsh Sugar House (16IB95) was also investigated this grant year.  This site is part of the same site complex as 16IB34, the plantation slave quarters.  The site was investigated with a UL-Lafayette winter intercession field school.  The field school undertook a pedestrian reconnaissance of the overall area followed by a series of shovel tests, and then a series of five 1x1 m test units to explore areas identified by the shovel-testing.  TU 1 was a 1x2 m trench that found a brick pier remnant with a lot of brick rubble, burned soil mottles, coal, and burnt soil.  Very few diagnostic artifacts were recovered  but they include antebellum wares; the paucity of domestic materials is in line with this area being a mill area.  One disc-shaped iron object remained in the unit wall, and additional funding was obtained from Avery Island, Inc., to support a small crew during the winter of 2013 to open the adjacent unit to recover that piece.  It was found to be a cast-iron pot lid.
TU 2 was a 1x3 m trench was opened on an eroding slope where a number of bricks were exposed.  A heavily disturbed dry-laid layer of brick was found with similar types of artifacts (burnt brick, mortar, etc.).  All of the bricks appear to be hand-made with a few stamped with an Indiana brick maker.  Very few artifacts but all are antebellum; one British-type gun flint was identified.  

This site is currently protected by the landowners and there are no plans to develop it.  There is good documentation that this was the location of the sugar mill.  The original owner, John Marsh, moved here in 1818 from New Jersey, and brought his slaves and indentured people with him.  

Dr. Rees asked if there was any interest by Avery Island, Inc., in having more work done at this site, or other sites at Avery Island.  Dr. Palmer indicated that this had not come up for discussion at this time.

Update – Southeast Regional Archaeologist

Dr. Mann had provided his formal annual report at the March Commission meeting but as this was the end of the Southeast Regional program, he gave a brief update on his activities during the spring 2013 semester.  During the spring semester, he taught an Archaeological Survey class at LSU, which included both lectures and field work.  The field work included five Saturdays of systematic survey in the area of Bayou Goula.  The Bayou Goula site (16IB11) was excavated by the WPA in the 1940s and the report written by George Quimby.  This report interpreted the site as the location of a historically recorded Bayou Goula / Mugulasha Indian village.  Later work by Glen Fredlund with the 16IB11 collections and field work at 16IB134 suggested that the latter site is probably the Indian village while the former is the location of a French concession.
The class surveyed ca. 80 acres, including 16IB134, but were not able to get permission to revisit 16IB11.  They recovered several hundred Native American sherds from the site.
At this point, the tape recorder ceased recording and the remainder of the minutes are developed from the meeting notes kept by Dr. McGimsey

On the last day of the survey, a large feature or midden area was located; it was approximately 80 m long and 20-30 m wide.  It appeared to have been recently plowed up as the artifact density was high and a number of large items were recovered.  In this midden area, hundreds of sherds were recovered along with a large quantity of faunal remains.  Diagnostic artifacts include shell-tempered Owens Punctate and Leland/Fatherland Incised, and a few European trade goods, including seven glass beads, a French gun flint, one British gun flint, and one lead ball.  This deposit clearly dates to the early contact period, still has intact deposits and is clearly worthy of further investigation.  Dr. Rees asked if the landowner would set aside this part of the site.  Dr. Mann indicated that the family patriarch had recently died and the estate was in the hands of numerous descendants who needed a majority decision of the Board before any such effort could be undertaken.  Currently the field is leased to a local farmer.  Ms. Wagener asked how close this midden area was to 16IB11; Dr. Mann replied that it was about 200 m away.

Other Business
Mr. Tarpley noted that the 2nd and 3rd weeks of September, the Coushatta Tribe of Louisiana would be holding a training session for tribal cultural monitors.  This would involve a series of classroom presentations during the first week, and field exercises during the second week.  He also noted that he continues to explore ways to get some benefits to the Tribe from the Restore Act.  This might include applying for funds to develop one of the Centers of Excellence identified in the Act.  This Center would focus on cultural preservation and could include American Indian linguistics and tribal studies.
Dr. Rees noted a recent public archaeology opportunity.  The Acadiana-based Broussard Family Association with the assistance of Warren Perrin is interested in supporting a project to look for three early Acadian site known to have burials at them.  The Acadian Museum in Erath is leading a fund-raising drive to develop funds to support archaeological investigations to find these three sites.  This is a rare instance of the public leading a drive for archaeology.  While the project is aimed initially at finding these burials, Dr. Rees is working with them to develop a longer-term project examining the early Acadian settlement of the Old Fausse Pointe region along Bayou Teche.  This is an area that is undergoing rapid development in the last few years.

Dr. Riser offered farewells to the three departing Regional Archaeologists, and recognized Jeff Girard as the one remaining Regional archaeologist.  The program began in 1989 with just two positions, Dr. Joe Saunders and Mr. Girard being the first two Regional archaeologists.  The program grew to eventually have seven positions and it was a terrific program for the State and Louisiana archaeology.  Dr. Riser wanted to celebrate what had been accomplished, and hope that restoration of the program will be a priority for the future.  He noted that nearly every Commission meeting had featured an update on activities from one or more of the Regional or Station archaeologists.

Dr. Rees asked if the Commission could request that each person receiving an Antiquities Permit from the Commission make a presentation to the Commission upon completion of their study.  Presently, each recipient has to publish an article on their permitted work in either the La. Archaeological Society newsletter or bulletin.
Dr. Rees also noted that Dr. Palmer, formerly the Southwest Regional archaeologist, would be staying on at UL-Lafayette.  Dr. Palmer will be in a 2/3s time teaching position at the University, with the other 1/3 of his time working for the Chitimacha Tribe of Louisiana to assist them with Section 106 reviews.  This is currently a one year contract, and will enable Dr. Palmer to teach three classes a semester at the University, keep the archaeology lab open and continue to interact with students.

Dr. Riser thanked Dr. Mann and Dr. Palmer for their years of service.  He presented certifications of appreciation to each of them from the Antiquities Commission.

Motion:  Dr. Mark Rees moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Mr. Ray Berthelot.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 2:50 PM. 
